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A number of projects in Greater Cincinnati in recent years have focused
on development of the riverfront. Projects on both the Ohio and Kentucky sides of
the Ohio River ranging from new sports stadiums to retail and entertainment
complexes have resulted in billions of dollars of construction spending along the
riverfront and have attracted tourists and metropolitan area residents alike down
to the river. Rather than a line of division separating parts of Greater Cincinnati,
the Ohio River is a focal point for the region and provides a common resource
that ties together all residents of the Cincinnati Metropolitan Area.

This report describes the more prominent projects that have taken place on
the downtown riverfront in the five years between 1997 and 2001. The focus of
this report is on construction spending; however, further economic benefits of
certain projects, such as spending by tourists, will be described when possible.
Much of the analysis in this report is based on previous studies by the Center for
Economic Education (CEE) about some of these individual projects. A detailed
summary of the updated impact analysis of Paul Brown Stadium is presented, and
new economic impact analysis is presented for the construction of Fort
Washington Way and the Freedom Center.

